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	Summary: 

	This paper reviews the development of the ECC’s communications activity since 2008, and sets out the Office's proposals for the next steps of maintenance and further development. 


	Proposal: 

	The ECC SG is invited to consider the attached paper and comment as necessary. As well as shaping the next steps of the ECC Communications programme, the guidance of the SG should inform the Office’s proposals to the ECO Council for the ECO Work Programme and budget. 
Annex 1 is a proposal for the autumn edition of the ECC Newsletter, for which SG endorsement is sought.

	Background: 

	The Office provides a communications function to the ECC, which is supervised by the ECC SG.



Introduction and background

Encouraged by a number of factors, especially the process of review undertaken by the CEPT Task Force on future management and strategy, the ECO started in 2009 to create and implement a new communications strategy with the approval, and under the supervision, of the ECC Think Tank.  The principal objective was to promote the benefits of  the ECC’s work more effectively.
After an initial review of the new requirements, the ECO decided to establish a more professional  communications function for the ECC by engaging Julie Symes as an external adviser.  She devised and brought forward to the Think Tank a communications strategy for the ECC with three principal aims: to enhance its reputation for technical competence; to raise awareness about the impact and benefits of its work; and to achieve greater participation and collaboration with Administrations and industry.

Strategy

Building the ECC's reputation and communicating the benefits of its work to key stakeholders in order to win their active support is the long-term goal of the programme and the strategy is focused on: 

· building relationships and effectively engaging with key stakeholders – to improve the reputation of the ECC and to develop a core group of third party advocates;
· identifying opportunities to promote ECC’s work through different communications channels – to raise the organisation's profile and develop greater awareness and understanding about its work;
· positioning the ECC as forward-thinking and responsible expert body – to strengthen its reputation and reinforce the benefits, importance and extent of its work and expertise.

Implementation
Phase One

The first phase of work in implementing this strategy has involved the development of a strong corporate brand for the ECC to help promote and strengthen its image as a professional, expert, body.  

This has included the development of a:
· succinct mission statement – to help convey the organisation’s overriding purpose more effectively;
· style guide – to make the ECC's written communications clear and consistent;
· corporate brand – to give the ECC a stronger more cohesive visual identity; 
· series of pre-formatted templates for ECC deliverables and PowerPoint presentations and corporate identity user guide – to ensure high presentation standards are achieved to reinforce the ECC’s image as a professional cohesive body. 
This strong branding has provided an important professional backdrop from which a range of key messages have been delivered to emphasise the value of the ECC's work and to gain active support for it.

Channels used for delivery of key messages:

· ECC Leaflet – developed to promote the benefits and impact of the ECC’s work and encourage wider participation through the use of a positive narrative about its role, technical expertise and experience, and importantly about its aim to reach out to a wider range of stakeholders. 
· ECC and ETSI joint leaflet – a practical guide produced to explain the connection between the ECC, ETSI and the European Commission and the regulatory systems in place for putting radio equipment on the European market and how to provide new services which use the radio spectrum. 
· e-Newsletter – created to increase awareness and understanding about the ECC and its areas of expertise, and to help position it as an authoritative figure on spectrum policy.  The newsletter is also helping to inject some personality into the organisation through the use of by-lined feature articles from ECC and ECO experts, opening the doors to the ECC in an inviting and engaging way.  
· News releases – ten news releases have been published to date to promote a significant issue or policy initiative and to help communicate important key messages:

· CEPT announcement on its new structure and priorities (October 2009)

· ECC announcement on realising the benefits of the digital dividend spectrum (October 2009)

· Unveiling of the ECC five year strategic plan (March 2010)

· Joint press release with ETSI promoting the new brochure on the regulatory environment in Europe for radio equipment and spectrum (January 2011)

· ECC announcement on a new framework to enable 400 MHz of spectrum to be used for ultra-fast mobile broadband (December 2011)

· CEPT announcement on key outcomes of WRC-12 (February 2012)

· ECC workshop on Cognitive and Software-Defined Radio (April 2012)

· ECC workshop on Long Term Evolution of Numbering, Naming and Addressing (May 2012)

· ECC announcement on modernising the regulatory framework in the 2 GHz band for ultra-fast mobile broadband (June 2012)

· Stephen Bond's appointment as new Chairman of the CPG (June 2012)

· Events, workshops, training sessions – the ECO is also managing a rolling programme of events, workshops, and training sessions on behalf of the ECC, either bringing participants together to clarify understanding and to share their ideas on key ECC policy issues or to promote specific areas of the ECC's work at some key external industry events. This work is fundamental in helping to develop a mutually beneficial dialogue with a range of key stakeholders in order to build relationships and to boost the organisation's reputation.  Although the ECC had previously run events such as these on a less concerted basis, this new approach has replaced the programme of more general CEPT Conferences. 
· Website – the website has been updated and improved to reflect the relationship between the ECC and CEPT's other constituent parts, and to increase awareness of the diverse nature of the ECC's work and the many ways that people can contribute.
Related activities:

In addition to the above outputs, the following associated communications material has been produced to help explain the ECC's role in its wider context.

· CEPT Leaflet – created to explain the role of and interrelationship between CEPT, its three committees, and the ECO, and to promote the benefits of effective co-ordination across European posts and telecommunications.  Having been around for over 50 years, the CEPT has a strong heritage brand and the updated leaflet helps to convey its figurehead status and the newly created business structure which has been developed around it.  
· ECO Annual Report – this helps to bring the ECO’s role and operational performance to the forefront and importantly helps to improve understanding about the scale and impact of the ECC's work and the ECO's role in supporting it.  It also helps to demonstrate the ECO's commitment to openness, transparency and accountability; three fundamental principles for maintaining a good reputation within the European environment in which it works.   

These activities taken together are focused on increasing awareness of the ECC and making it an authoritative voice on spectrum matters through the delivery of a strong visual identity, positive messaging across a range of communications channels, and effective interaction with key stakeholders. 
Outcomes of Phase One
· ECC leaflet – 4,000 copies of the leaflet have been issued to date to a wide range of stakeholders at different events and meetings. The leaflet has recently been updated with a further 2,000 copies reprinted. It is also available for download on the ECC website; 600 downloads were made in the first half of 2011.

· ECC and ETSI joint leaflet – 4,000 copies printed, half of which have been shared with ETSI.  The leaflet is also downloadable from both websites, although there were only 400 downloads from the ECC site in the first half of 2011. Printed copies are being distributed at workshops and other relevant events, principally targeting newcomers; they appear to be popular where they are made available. 

· e-Newsletter – 6 newsletters have been published since its launch in 2011 to a potential audience of 3,000 stakeholders.

The usage analysis data from the ECO servers suggests that in 2012 about 700 to 900 people actively download the relevant articles, that is, if we conservatively assume that readers of the less popular articles also read the more popular ones.  Individual articles attract between 150 and 700 views; the WRC special edition in February attracted more than 1400 downloads, and the normal February edition was also boosted by an article on the hot topic of mobile broadband at 3.4-3.8 GHz (more than 900 readers).  This is a significant increase from the modest figures from 2011 (about 250-300 active readers per edition).

A survey was published with the February 2012 edition to gain some feedback on the effectiveness of the newsletter in communicating ECC news.

· 62 replies were received, a disappointing 2% response rate.

· 76% of these respondents rated the newsletter as very or extremely useful, with 61% giving it an overall rating of 8 out of 10 or higher.
· However, the very low response limits the usefulness of this data.

· News releases – distributed to a potential audience of 3,000 stakeholders from the ECO list. In addition, the news release announcing the WRC-12 outcome was published on the EurActiv news release site which has 7,000 subscribers from across Europe for additional exposure.  To date, ECC news releases have received limited media attention; coverage includes: Policy Tracker, Broadband TV News, Southgate Amateur Radio News, and Silicon Republic.
· Events, workshops, training sessions: in each of 2011 and 2012, the ECC and the ECO have organised and run four workshops, attracting between 17 and 140 delegates, and a total of 479 attendances. 

· Website – the ECC website receives about 1300 visits per day on average.  The great majority of these are related to the site’s function as a portal for participation in ECC activity, which itself is an important part of outreach, and for people who are viewing ECC deliverables.  However, of other information and communications documents, the most by far, is the ECO Annual Report (5042 hits in the first half of June 2011), followed by website user guides and reference documents and information systems such as EFIS and CERP documents.  Other communications documents are relatively lightly downloaded in comparison (see above).
· The ECO has received some generally positive anecdotal evidence from stakeholders, although this has not been recorded and analysed systematically.
Phase Two

The ECO is now planning a second phase of work in this programme, subject to refinement according to available resources, and the continued support of the ECC Steering Group.  This is conceived as a more targeted set of measures , and it is geared towards providing a more regular stream of news and views from the ECC to heighten its profile.  In order to achieve this, the ECC and ECO need to be fully informed about the most important issues being considered within its sector to help it plan its communications more effectively. 
The ECO is planning to take a number of initiatives further forward this year to help establish this more regular information flow from the ECC.  More specifically, the ECO:

· e-Newsletter –  expects to commit to continue to publish a high quality e-newsletter for a minimum of three times a year.   
· News releases – aims to issue more regular news releases, at least one every month (2 to 3 would be better, but resources may be a limitation), covering outcomes from ECC meetings, workshops/events, key decisions, and consultations.
· Media relations – plans to develop contacts with some of the main journalists covering the sector to build relationships and to increase awareness and understanding about the ECC's work.
· Stakeholder relations – plans to create an engagement plan to develop relations with some of the most influential organisations that the ECC is trying to reach.
· External events calendar – has developed this calendar tool to help keep track of upcoming events with the aim of ensuring that the ECC/ECO is appropriately represented as a speaker, delegate, or, potentially, an exhibitor, where relevant. This provides an opportunity to build on the ECC's credibility and demonstrate the value and impact of its work to specific audiences by injecting an additional level of engagement with stakeholders.  The calendar will be demonstrated at the ECC SG meeting.

Gathering information early on these events will help the ECC/ECO to keep up-to-date with the latest topics coming up for debate and, where relevant, to secure a speaking slot. The coordination of this planning and the process between the ECO and ECC should be fit for purpose: namely authoritative and with an improved visibility to the SG members, but light-touch and quick to make decisions. 
· News summary – this was part of the Phase Two plan, and a trial was set up with the aim of helping to keep the ECC in touch with the pressing issues affecting the communications industry. However, six months into the trial period, the ECO stopped the summary on the advice of the SG as it was not adding sufficient new material to what is already available to SG members through national channels. This allows the resources to be redeployed to support the other initiatives mentioned above.
· In addition, the ECO intends to make further presentational improvements to the website in 2013 to communicate the values and priorities of the organisation more effectively and to bolster its brand identity.

Two key questions
1) ‘What does success look like?

It is clear that the ECC's communications function is moving forward with some success but significant further work is needed to get it operating to best effect.  However, the extent and the details of that depend very much on what the Steering Group Members identify as measures of success.  Outcomes may include:
· a wide recognition within administrations of the work and value of the ECC, and an understanding of its context;

· a high profile and frequent coverage in media: at all? specialist media? public media?
· anecdotal, or more measurable understanding within industry (and consumer groups?) of who-does-what and the ECC’s contribution?   

2) How to keep up to date?

Researching industry and stakeholder news remains an important part of effective communications planning, as it keeps an organisation better informed and can highlight emerging issues in its environment.  This can help it to prepare and target its efforts more effectively, as well as identifying where efforts will be relevant. It would be helpful at the SG meeting to identify what practical mechanisms, based on members’ own information sources within the administrations, may be useful to share such information within the ECC.  

Conclusion

We believe that the ECC can gain some real communications success and more active support by providing a more regular stream of news and by continuing to build strong stakeholder relations. 

We live in an age where effective communications and dialogue is not only expected but demanded.  It is possible, as with some bodies familiar to the ECC, to cause irritation by over-communicating, but equally it can be difficult to be heard in a noisy environment.  We believe that it is important to ensure that the ECC remains open and proactive in this area by continuing to manage its communications well.  This affects by association its reputation and credibility. 
Annex 1

Specific proposal for the autumn ECC Newsletter

Considering:

· the agreement from the last ECC SG to prepare an article on the ECC’s response to the RSPP;

· the expected change of chairmanship at the October meeting in Vilnius

· the analysis of readership numbers of the Newsletter in the main body of this paper, together with a wish to achieve and maintain a role for the Newsletter which includes raising awareness of the ECC’s profile and relevance;  

· the limitations on the resources available to produce the Newsletter, noting that its readership temds to be measured in hundreds rather than thousands, 

the Office proposes that the next ECC Newsletter carries just two articles.  One will be high-profile, namely the ECC’s response to the RSPP, largely drawing attention to what we are already doing or considering.  Our suggestion for the other is for an article updating our work on the L-Band (to be confirmed after the current WG FM meeting); we believe this will also attract interest.

A key element of the November edition will be the introduction, which is an opportunity to send out an introductory message from the new ECC Chairman.

The RSPP article would be drafted by the Office in consultation with Didier Chauveau (F) and Christiane Seifert (D).  It should highlight what the ECC is already doing or considering which has relevance to taking forward the objectives of the RSPP, noting that the ECC’s workplan is developed autonomously by the ECC, plus what we do under mandate from the Commission.

The L-Band article would be drafted by the Office in consultation with the PT50 chairman.

Although the articles can be drafted in October, they need to be finalised after the ECC meeting, not only because of the change of chairmanship then but also to be up to date about the work programme of the ECC.  This suggests a publication date early in November.
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